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SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

March 31, 2010 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, March 31, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois, Steve Ober, and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present.  











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment
- 
1.1. Curt McGee stated he was concerned about the Emerson Brook presentation.  He asked the selectmen to consider all the issues, including the need to change zoning to accommodate the approximate 67 homes and how it could add additional children that the school system may not be able to accommodate.  Chair Livernois stated he will keep on top on the information and be kept informed.  An update has been received from Bob Ward as the original plan presented collapsed with the denial of the Sandwich school.  The land is now up for sale, with a possible purchase, and there is now the possibility of cluster development, barring any planning or zoning restrictions. There will be no changes to planning or zoning until the master plan is updated. Representative Merry stated the easier sections of the master plan have been moved forward with warrant articles, the harder sections will be worked on over the summer for further review.
1.2. Andy Sanborn stated he believes there is confusion about using LRPATV.  The Metrocast channels are free to Metrocast subscribers and for posting town information.  However, Metrocast does not provide production assistance or people who will process the provided media.  LRPATV is a non profit program who will take care of the production steps, for an annual membership charge of $1500.00 a year.  There is the fear of added tax, but the town could charge a .25¢ monthly user fee to help pay for the membership, and doing so will allow everyone to keep up on what is happening in the town.
2.0 Liz Merry re Town Meeting – Representative Merry reported she has been meeting with previous moderators, taken courses and has the town handbook to help the process.  There are suggestions for an agenda, timeline, town meeting rules and would like to receive input with suggestions or changes on the book from the selectmen.  Copies of the book will be available and the goal is to be as consistent as possible with past meetings.  Don Bormes and Dick Gardner will serve as co-moderators.  Additional information is needed from the selectmen, including a possible alternate date if the meeting runs until midnight, which selectman will take care of warrant introductions, and other questions.  After discussion the selectmen decided town meeting would be run similar to the 2009 meeting with Chair Livernois giving warrant introduction and Selectmen Ober and Nickerson would provide additional information as needed.  TA Veloski stated an additional day has also been reserved.  It was stated multiple warrants can be reviewed simultaneously to help with any time issues.
3.0 Public Hearing on Bonds over $100,000 the Highway Garage and the Upper Bay and Bay Roads

3.1. Highway Garage $1.1 million Bond Hearing.
Chair Livernois opened the hearing and stated the bond was for 1.1 million dollars to tear down and build a new garage and cold storage.  Reviews and discussion with other towns took place about cost and garage space, and the plan would be similar to Tilton.  The town has spent significant money over the past few years to improve the quality of road equipment and that equipment will be maintain better if they are place inside, in addition to the current building being in a bad state.  Due to the economy many of the current bids are coming in lower than expected and interest rates are also currently low, rates between 3.387% and 6.28%, although the 1.1 million is an estimate.  The selectmen have already selected a design build company, CCI, who have built the Tilton and Lyme Town Garages.  
Selectman Nickerson stated the current garage conditions are not appropriate for the workers or equipment and invited anyone to go and take a look at the building conditions.  The plans from the Tilton Garage were distributed as a similar construction.  

Mr. Lehr stated the specifics about the exact build have not yet been discussed. CCI has partnered with an architect out of Laconia and a supplier out of Plymouth.  Chair Livernois stated CCI is willing to enter into a fixed cost contract, meaning it is a guaranteed maximum price.  If less money is spent it is returned to the town and any overages are not charged to the town.  The buildings come in pieces from Massachusetts reducing the shipping costs.

Mr. Jenkins asked how many square feet and what was the cost of the Tilton building and did CCI get involved with the demolition of the previous building.  Mr. Lehr stated he was unsure of the demolition, the square foot is 8000 +/-, and came in at $550,000 +/-. Chair Livernois stated the additional planned cost is for the cold storage, and the cost of the potential pole barn type construction.

Representative Merry asked how much of the bond would be for site preparation versus actual building cost.  Mr. Lehr stated site prep is difficult to pin down at this time, typical can be from 65 to 85 square foot, depending on site work.  A previous survey allowed for a layout that didn’t call for a significant site work.  Chair Livernois stated the selectmen created an RFQ requesting that the bid come in at 1.1 million, and it does appear to be a doable option.

Ian Raymond asked if is any effort being put into life cycle cost analysis.  Mr. Lehr stated it could be part of the process.  Chair Livernois stated the RFQ requested information on green building. Ian Raymond asked about the wood pellet radiant floor heating, and could set up a tour of the Forest Service building in Campton. Chair Livernois stated there have been mixed reviews of the radiant floor heating, with a pro being that it dries out the equipment but much heat is lost when the doors are open and it takes a long time to reheat.  Selectman Nickerson stated with all the discussion the Selectmen have had with town officials and other directors many said they wished they had built them bigger, at least another 50 feet or another bay and should be kept in mind.

It was stated if radiant floor heating would be a consideration it should be completed during the instruction and all the pros and cons that will go with it, including moisture issues.  Even if the town doesn’t use the radiant heat now it will be cheaper to lay the pipe now to plan for the future.  

Chair Livernois stated he hoped to have structure information available soon, but this is just the first round of hearings.

Mr. Sanborn stated he would request the building be built with minimum energy standards and available at town meeting, so no matter what heating is used the information on cost is available.  

Mr. McGee stated if the bond doesn’t pass the selectman have chosen to put in a warrant article for $850,000.00, is that a different building, and why didn’t the Budget Committee.  Chair Livernois stated he believed the committee didn’t go along with it because it would be a big cost in one year.  The bond will allow the town to build a garage that is needed now and pay for it over the next several years.  If the bond fails, the goal would be to replace the building and wait on the cold storage.  Selectman Nickerson stated there is a question on how much the actual cold storage would cost, as it would be a minimal structure, and the alternate warrant excludes the cold storage.  Chair Livernois stated if the building doesn’t cost 1.1 million, the extra money would go back and it would be less the town has to pay.

Mr. Sanborn asked if there would be a truck wash bay.  Chair Livernois stated it has been discussed, but there are no set plans.  Selectman Nickerson stated Tilton washes their trucks outside and then drives them inside.  Discussion took place about additional building needs and disposal if an inside wash bay is considered, and how DES treats the pollution issues differently from inside versus outside.  It was stated the building would have a floor drain with a tank, but the cleaning costs and waste would be much less with outside washing.

It was asked what the actual cost of cold storage could be better established to help with decision making and how many pieces of equipment and vehicles does the town actually have.  DPW Thayer stated there are 10 to 11 vehicles and pieces of equipment which need to be inside the building or in cold storage.  Chair Livernois stated he hoped to have much firmer numbers closer to town meeting.  Mr. Lehr stated he believed the numbers would be ready by town meeting date. It was stated the goal would be to have enough meeting for people to make a decision at town meeting.

Mr. Struin asked how many bids did the town received and what qualifications were considered that the town chose CCI.  Chair Livernois stated it was advertised pretty widely, with approximately 8 to 9 bids received, of which two were interviewed.  The bids were reviewed and graded based on various factors; the bids were ranked by the DPW and the TA.  The ranking was based on the type of work completed previously, where and what was built, the types of, was there a maximum price guarantee, and can the business do a complete design and build. Chair Livernois stated the process already listed the price and the bids broke out what each step or per hour cost would be.

It was stated the garage is in bad disrepair, and with the low interest rates now is the time to act.  

Ian Raymond stated from an energy standpoint it is almost like they are working outside.  It was stated all options were reviewed, including upgrading and insulating the existing building and it would cost too much for the condition of the building.  It was stated the building was approximately 35/40 years old.

It was asked what the impact would be on the tax rate.  Chair Livernois stated if the entire amount was spent with a ten year bond, the increase could be an approximate .37¢ to the tax rate, and on a $200,000 house it could be an approximate additional $74.00 in the tax bill.  The interest rate and tax bill change would be different if the bond were taken for more years.

It was stated the amount was minimal to help lengthen the life of the equipment.  Selectman Ober stated everything they heard from other towns was to keep the trucks and equipment inside so they last longer.

Chair Livernois closed the hearing.

3.2. Upper Bay and Bay Road Construction $3 million Bond Hearing
Chair Livernois opened the hearing and stated the purpose is to complete the previously planned “Y” project to improve the road conditions on Upper Bay, Bay, and Hunkins Pond Roads.  The original plan was to complete sections with payment of 2/3 coming from the State and the other 1/3 from the town, and while the process has worked in part, it has been a much slower process than planned.  Hunkins Pond road and general maintenance on Upper Bay to hold it together have been completed so far.  If the town were to continue work on that pace it would take too long to get done, and by the time the end were completed the start would need to be redone.  Many of the residents indicate they can’t wait that long and the roads are in very bad condition.  The selectmen decided they needed to move faster and the plan is appropriate $3 million and complete the project in one or two construction seasons.  A meeting was held with DOT and they committed to pay for 2/3 of the cost of the project over a 4 year period, if the town would commit to paying for the project up front. Payment would be in three sections, starting in 2013, 2014, and then the last in 2016; approximately $700,000 per year for a total of $2.1 million leaving the town with the remaining $900,000. The town will have to pay the carrying cost, but it will be able to be paid back more quickly than expected.  The bond money is drawn out only when the works starts and not up front.  The $3 million is a best estimate, but there is the thought the road needs a lot to repair what might not have been built correctly to begin with; now is the time for action because of the interest rates and the economy driving down construction costs.

Selectman Nickerson stated the roads are probably the worst he’s every seen.  Individuals who typically visit that area are choosing not to visit because of the condition of the roads.  Discussion with a mechanic has indicated car parts have been seen along the road and the amount of money people are spending to repair their vehicles that have been damaged from driving on the road could be better spent on repairing the road.  If the town doesn’t take action now, despite the increase in taxes, they will only fall further and further behind, interim fixes are a waste of money.

Selectman Ober stated other options were considered, including completing the work in ½ mile increments and it would just take too long to complete a full road, and what prompted the bond.  

It was stated the roads were approximately 5 miles long.

Selectman Nickerson stated the state still needs to approve the engineering plans.  Mr. Bouchard  (Rd. Engineer) stated it would take two construction seasons.

Mr. Jenkins stated he believes it is a worthwhile cost, as piece by piece can cost more.  Mr. Jenkins had concern about state reimbursement and asked if the project is approved will there be no other projects and what about the previous two parts of the “Y” project on Hunkins Pond Road.

Mr. Bouchard stated the next phase would include new top on Hunkins Pond Road up to Wells Road.  Chair Livernois stated the previous money for that section has already been raised and will be completed this year.

Mr. Cutillo stated he applauds the selectmen.  Ten years have been spent trying to improve the road construction, in addition to a lot of personal funds.  The current customer comments right now are pretty bad and they are asking why they even came to Steele Hill, because of the conditions of the access roads.  Steele Hill is a big tax contributor and if the business can’t run, the taxes don’t get paid, people who are employed can’t be employed, business for others drops off, and business to local contractors will disappear.  The Steele Hill road project was completed 10 years ago and the plan was to continue on further down the road, but it didn’t happen.  Now is the best opportunity the town has to complete the project for a lesser cost, especially with a guarantee of state reimbursement.

It was stated this bond is similar to an equity loan.  Chair Livernois stated that was true, and if it were a worst case scenario and reimbursement didn’t come from the state, the dollar increase could be an approximate $1.00 in the tax rate and for a $200,000 house it would be a $200.00 increase in the tax bill.  If the state money comes through, the pay back time would be much faster.  There was concern about the state actually paying back the agreed upon amounts.  Chair Livernois stated the concerns were discussed with DOT 












and they indicated if the town were to approve the work, they would write a guarantee letter.  The exception is if the legislature decided to reduce the amount of road funding, but that has not ever happened.

It was asked if any federal funds were available.  Chair Livernois stated some funds were available, but for specific types of projects and there is always hope they will fund other projects but he isn’t going to count on it.  

It was asked if the state doesn’t pay the money back could Sanbornton refuse to take back the road.  Chair Livernois stated it would be an option; Hunkins Pond Road hasn’t been taken back because the work isn’t complete yet.  Selectman Nickerson stated a request was made to swap out repairs to a different road, and DOT refused because they want the original project completed.  Chair Livernois stated there is no official contract and the state could refuse to pay, but didn’t think that was the case.

Mr. Bouchard explained the process is considered advanced construction with the DOT.  Once the project receives approval, after submitting the request, the town will receive a letter of commitment and then even further an agreement for the repayment plan.  It can take a couple of months between town agreement and plan to finalize the DOT agreement.  Chair Livernois stated before the town started spending any money a formal agreement will be received from the state about repayment.

Mr. Cutillo and Mr. Bouchard stressed the state has historically followed through with their commitments.

Representative Merry asked for herself and Senator Reynolds be kept in touch during and about the process.

Mr. Sanborn stated the cost of not doing the work will be great than doing the work and will support the bond.

A Citizen asked that regardless of the road condition, the state could pull out of agreements and give the road back to the town.  Chair Livernois stated they historically they haven’t done that, but it could be the case. The state could reclassify the roads, but typically they will repair them before they give it back. A Citizen stated while the town has a verbal promise to repay the money it might be in the best interest to move forward.

Representative Merry stated she has a copy of the ten year plan and it doesn’t appear there are any plans to reclassify the road, in addition that if there is an agreement it would go through.

It was asked if there were any plans to work on Lower Bay Road, as the tax base may be considerably more on Lower Bay Road versus the other road.  Chair Livernois stated it has been considered but the $3 million dollars won’t cover it all and would be considered for a future project.  Traffic has been diverted to Lower Bay Road because of the condition of the other roads.  It is the intent to repair the surrounding road and get the traffic off Lower Bay Road.  It was stated the state owns more of the Upper Bay and Bay Road area and only a small portion is owned by the state on Lower Bay Road.  The original project was to complete the “Y” project, a cross town set of roads, and rebuild it as the primary travel corridor.  If Lower Bay is repaired first there will be even more traffic using the road because it will be in a better condition.

Mr. Jenkins stated Lower Bay and Black Brook have been discussed, but were not part of the original plan.  It was stated additional roads are also being worked on.

DPW Thayer stated there might be the possibility to get some assistance on Lower Bay Road if the town can commit to repairing the original “Y” project.  It won’t be a permanent fix, but it would be a band aid until a permanent solution could be found.  

Selectman Nickerson stated there are some towns that have started with a plan for a $3 million bond and the taxpayers have upgraded the amount to $10 million, to repair even more roads, and it is something the town could consider.

Mr. Bouchard stated once the town finishes the “Y” project they can put in an application to start another advanced construction project on another road; essentially creating a rolling set of payments. Mr. Cutillo stated the state had previously refused to change the plan, as they wanted to finish the existing plan. 

It was asked if a study would be completed about the tax base and number of people on Lower Bay versus the other roads.  Mr. Jenkins stated that is in the master plan.  Chair Livernois stated he wasn’t planning on studying the tax base and getting traffic studies done.  Once Upper Bay and Bay Roads are repaired it will remove much of the traffic from Lower Bay Road, therefore reducing the amount of damage that will continue on that road.  Mr. Bouchard stated by repairing the roads in the existing plan will allow for Steele Hill and the other major traffic off the side roads, and once this project is complete additional projects can be started.  

It was asked how Lower Bay Road could get on the agenda for repair in a couple of years.  It was stated it is a natural sequence to start Lower Bay next, because the state is going to want to get rid of it.  Chair Livernois stated taxpayers from Lower Bay Road can continue to talk to the selectmen about repairs.

Chair Livernois stated he appreciates the input and concerns from everyone.

Chair Livernois closed the public hearing.

4.0 Recreation Update – Julie Lonergan stated the egg hunt would be on Saturday at 11:00 a.m.  Henry Stock, and the Boy Scouts donated 2000 eggs and the High School Student Council will help hide the eggs.  Mrs. Lonergan asked the Selectmen if it would be possible to use the old Town Hall for Tai Chi classes Thursdays for one hour starting at 8:30 a.m.  Chair Livernois stated he had no problem with the plan.  Selectman Ober stated he has heard positive comments regarding the Tai Chi instructor, and permission was given.  T-Ball, softball and baseball registrations will start April 14 at the park.  Communication has taken place about lifeguards for the beach and probably only one will return for this summer and an additional person will be needed. The town park parking lot needs to be graded and there are currently no piles remaining.  Mini golf will take place at Pirates Cove on August 7, and there has been a good response with donation request.  Mrs. Lonergan stated an Eagle Scout has mentioned he is considering building additional dugouts in the park as his special project.  There is no plan set as of this moment, it is still in the planning stage, but there will be further discussion in the future.
5.0 Old Business

5.1. Budget – TA Veloski stated he didn’t know if the Selectmen wanted to review the warrant articles.  Currently the Selectmen and budget committee are the same for the amount of the operating expenses, with the exception of the additional warrant articles if the bonds for the town garage and the road project fail, in addition to the milfoil issue.  TA Veloski stated if the bonds fail an amendment to the budget would have to be introduced by the Selectmen about the additional monies for the projects.  
6.0 New Business – There was no new business. 









  

7.0 Accept Donations under RSA 31:95 – None at this time.












8.0 Review and Approve Minutes – 
8.1 3/24/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, March 24, 2010. Chair Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of March 24, 2010 as written.  Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed.









9.0 Authorize Payroll and Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.
9.1. Assessing and Code Enforcement – 
	Name
	Item
	Date
	TML
	Approve/Deny

	Harding, Mark
	Veteran’s Credit
	3/31/10
	20.091.000
	Approved

	Wood, David
	Timber Tax warrant
	3/31/10
	04.004.001
	Approved

	Koganer, Yakov & Alla
	Timber Tax warrant
	3/31/10
	09.097.000
	Approved


10.0 Correspondence – Thank you notes were received from Bob Ward’s wife for the basket and plant sent after her surgery, and Sharon Dugan on the get well wishes and her plant.  Applications were received inviting Selectmen to attend a Select Persons Institute class in Keene from Antioch University.  Invitations were also received for Selectmen to attend the groundbreaking ceremony at the Biomass Heat plant at the Winnisquam Regional High School. 
11.0 Town Administrator’s Report – 
11.1  The Selectmen signed the form to place the money in escrow for fund retainage for Hill Construction and April Circle, per request of the Treasurer.
11.2  The Selectmen finalized signatures on the personnel action form for the new part time hire at the Transfer Station.
11.3   Jane Goss asked for approval and payment of her Notary renewal.  Chair Livernois stated he agreed to the payment providing the services were provided to the public at no charge.  TA Veloski stated she did not charge and the Selectmen gave approval to the $75.00 charge.
11.4   The Selectmen approved the request from the Litter Free NH Program.  TA Veloski stated they will pay for the trash bags if the town organizes a town clean up and once done they will also provide flower bulbs, which can then be passed out at the Transfer Station.
11.5   The Selectmen accepted and signed the resignation of a Fire Fighter.
11.6   Discussion took place about the previous request for abatement of the ambulance fee for the transport of an Emergency personnel staff member, during a personal emergency.  It was stated there was no policy and there are no other town employees receive services for free.  Chair Livernois motioned to deny the abatement request for the ambulance fee.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion.  Selectmen Livernois and Nickerson voted in favor of the motion.  Selectman Ober voted against the motion. The motion was passed.
11.7   A letter was received regarding the Fairpoint Communication was filing for Bankruptcy and the Selectmen stated no action would be taken.
11.8   Discussion took place about the Black Brook water project.  Chair Livernois stated he attended a meeting that reviewed the pilot water study and signature was needed for contract approval.  TA Veloski stated monies were provided to pay for the study from the already town approved $5000.00, volunteer hours, a federal grant and state money.  Selectman Nickerson had concern about starting a project that might lead to future costs.  Chair Livernois explained that while simple water tests would take place in the entire lake, the study is to provide information about how residents of the Black Brook area could reduce waste going into Winnisquam Lake.  It was stated the town might be in a better position by taking positive action now before any future action might be taken by DES on a lake wide basis.  The Selectmen determined a steering committee would be created to monitor the study, and could include Don Foudriat, Planner, selectman representative, maybe the TA, and even the public works director.  Chair Livernois motioned to approve the contract for the Lake Winnisquam Management Plan Development study.  Selectman Ober seconded the motion.  The motion passed.
12.0 Selectmen’s Report – 
12.1  Selectman Ober stated there are three memoriam planned.  Tom Salatiello is taking care of one.  Selectman Ober stated he had received a response from one of the surviving spouse of the planned memoriam and they indicated they did not want to participate.  
12.2   Chair Livernois stated he would be taking a new picture of the Library.
13.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 9:21 p.m. 
14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, April 7, 2010 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Dawn E. Wirkkala, 

BOS Recording Secretary Substitute
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